BONSAISOCIETY
of DALLAS

Upcoming Programs and
Events

Saturday, April 7, 2012

North Haven Gardens

Monthly Meeting & Program
Creating Kusamono & Companion
Plants for Bonsai Display 9:00 AM,
followed by Bonsai 101 at 11:15 AM

Thursday, April 26, 2012

Vendor Preview Night, 6:30 — 8:30 PM
2012 LSBF Convention, Dallas
Sheraton Dallas North Hotel

Friday — Sunday, April 27 - April 29,
2012 LSBF Convention, Dallas
The Roots of Bonsai

Sheraton Dallas North Hotel

Saturday, May 7, 2012

North Haven Gardens

Monthly Meeting & Program
Bonsai Skills Rotation, 9:00 AM

Saturday, June 2, 2012

North Haven Gardens
Monthly Meeting & Program
Bonsai Study Group, 9:00 AM

All current BSD club members are
welcome to attend the convention.
You can visit the vendor area, view
the exhibit area, participate in raffles
and enjoy the fellowship of other
bonsai enthusiasts. There is no charge
for this, but please register in advance
SO a name tag is waiting for you.

If you would like to silently observe
any of the workshops or see Ryan Neil
style a Rocky Mountain Juniper on
Saturday afternoon, there is a $30
fee. Meals and workshops are also
available a /@ carte, subject to
available seating.

Bonsai Society of Dallas

Message from the President

Well T have never been more proud of our club! Membership is growing,
the convention is coming together and we just pulled off a great show at
the Arboretum. The show attracted approximately 400 visitors to see our
exhibit. I was impressed by the quality of bonsai and number of
members helping. With the date change we had less than one week to
re-organize and 30 members (about 50% of our active membership)
pitched in to help. A special thank you to everyone for your effort
organizing, setting up, preparing your trees, answering questions, and
tearing down the show. See the article for more details and most
importantly, the photos! Congratulations to Sylvia Smith for her Hinoki
Cypress which took both awards this year. We do it all again for the
convention on Thursday, April 26™ so it should be easy if we all pitch in
again.

Speaking of the convention and that best in show Hinoki Cypress, I hope
you saw the Hinoki Cypress on the training table at the exhibit. It will
be featured in the Saturday afternoon workshop with Mike Hagedorn.
For $80 you get a great tree and styling advice and assistance. We are
up to 75 registrants for the convention out of our goal of 105. We are
progressing nicely. Please be sure to sign up. No matter what your
budget or bonsai skill level we need your help as a volunteer (setting up
Thursday, taking down Sunday, manning the exhibits, and stepping up
to help with registration, vendors, auction, and workshops). If your time
is limited over the weekend, then I recommend you make sure to be at
the dinner on Friday night featuring all three artists working
collaboratively. See the additional article on the convention for how to
register or volunteer.

There are a lot of additional convention details which we will be
providing at our April 7th club meeting at 9:00 AM at North Haven
Gardens. The April meeting will feature a hands-on event potting
kusamono (companion plants for the exhibited bonsai and dinner tables
at the convention), convention details, and the much awaited return of
Bonsai 101.

Finally, I want to thank Steven Hendricks and Gail Williams for leading
our March program on bonsai tools and tool care. I know we all learned
some things that will extend the life of our tools and improve our results
from using them.

See you next meeting!

Cliuck
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April Program
Creating Kusamono and Companion Plants
April 7, 2012 - 9:00 AM, North Haven Gardens

If you attended our bonsai exhibit at the Dallas Arboretum last
month, then you probably noticed lovely little plants that were
displayed with our bonsai. Kusamono are potted arrangements of
wild grasses and flowers in unique pots or trays. The name is
composed of two Japanese characters-- “grass” and “thing”—which
together suggest humble, everyday plants or even weeds. Each
was selected and placed strategically within the display to convey
meaning to the overall composition. While we think of kusamono in
the context of our bonsai display, creating kusamono has
developed into an art form of its own.

A well-chosen kusamono reflects the season in which it is
displayed. Some compositions are designed to include plants that
will look good in several seasons. Besides the season, a
kusamono should suggest a specific natural habitat—such as a
wetland, meadow or woodland.

Come to our April program and learn the difference between
kusamono and companion plants, or shitakusa. Be ready to get
your hands dirty as we will be making both using the various pots
that we made during our July program. These will be used as
centerpieces at the upcoming convention and given to a few lucky
guests at both dinners and the Sunday brunch.

Plant material will be provided but we could use your help bringing
more. You probably have some available in your yard or an open
field nearby. There are some lovely “volunteer” plants growing all
over the area right now. You may think of them as weeds because
you don’t want them where they happen to be growing, but some
are lovely small plants. You may also have some small perennials
that need thinning. Please dig up as many as you can and bring
them, along with your potting tools like a small shovel, gloves,
mister, a small knife (for dividing plants) and moss if you have any.
Moss is usually found along the north side of a building in shady
damp areas.

Come join the fun and help us get ready for the convention. And
don’t forget to bring a tree or two for show-and-tell and/or
consultation. It is always good to see member trees. &

Bonsai 101
April 7, 2012 - 11:15 - Noon

Back by popular demand, we will once again add Bonsai 101 to the
end of several of our meetings this year. We first did the series in
2010 and saw our membership increase dramatically. This series
will be with new topics and material, but will again be geared
toward beginners. &
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March Program Recap
Bonsai Tool Care

We've all heard the
importance of
having the right tool
for the job. That is
certainly true with
bonsai. Steven
Hendricks and Gail
Williams did a great
job of reviewing the
tools that they use
and also how to
keep those tools in
good condition.

When it comes to bonsai tools, size matters.
The bigger your trees, the bigger the tool should
be for completing the task, particularly when it
comes to pruning branches. Their analogy of a
pruning cut to an incision by a surgeon hit
home. The knife has to be sharp to make a
clean cut and a clean cut heals more quickly
with less scarring. The same is true on our
trees.

Once you prune branches, it is important to
clean the tool before moving on to another tree.
Simple cleaning agents like hydrogen peroxide
and rubbing alcohol were suggested, rather
than anything with a chlorine additive which
could damage the tree.

From there we saw how to use sanding stones
to remove rust and wet stones to sharpen our
tools. Several different grits of wet stones were
discussed as well as the use of a leveling block
to maintain a steady surface while keeping the
blade angled to its proper bevel.

A Dremel rotary tool can also be an effective
way to sharpen your tools, particularly those
with a curve to the blade. It takes a steady
hand but makes short work of the job.

Once you invest in good tools it is important to
learn how to maintain them properly. The better
the tools, the better our trees will be so our
thanks to Steven and Gail for inspiring us to
learn to take good care for our tools.

Membership Roster

The membership roster is about to be distributed for the
first half of 2012. All members who have paid their 2012
dues will be included. If you have not gotten your
membership dues in, please bring them to the next
meeting or mail right away so your name and email
address will be included.

This list is distributed to all members and vendors who
offer discounts. It is $25 for single membership and $30
for joint membership.
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Arboretum Show in Review
2012 Bonsai Society of Dallas Exhibit

Our exhibit at the Dallas Arboretum during the first weekend in March was a big success. It drew over 400
visitors, curious to see our trees and admire the exhibit. The beautiful weather didn’t hurt either. Did anyone
notice that the following weekend, when we were originally scheduled, was cold and rainy? We had Mother
Nature on our side!

Again this year we asked our guests and members to vote for their
favorite tree. As happened last year, the most popular tree was the
same in the “People’s Choice” and “Member’s Choice” categories.
Sylvia Smith came away with the honors exhibiting a beautiful and
majestic Hinoki Cypress. It was a formal upright style, in a brown
glazed pot, with an overall height of about two feet. The Hinoki
Cypress, Chamaecyparis obtuse, is one of the few conifers that lends
itself well to a glazed pot. The tree is estimated to be about 45 years
old. It has been under her care for the past 10 years and is owned by
a client who inherited it from her father. Knowing how important it was
to him, she wanted to make sure it was well cared for and maintained.
By the time she brought it to Sylvia, it had lost much of its shape and
balance. Sylvia has worked annually to get that back and also
improve the overall health and vigor of the tree. She has obviously
succeeded.

I"H$968&' (%)*+,-%./0%'1"234,,

The winning tree also received a special dubbing from a Japanese youth visiting the exhibit. He said he voted
for the cypress because it reminded him of the home tree in the 2009 science fiction movie, “Avatar.” A further
inquiry of other young people at the exhibit confirmed the contemporary image so we had the world’s first
“Avatar” bonsai.

Members pulled together to make it all possible. Work began well in advance as many club members brought
their trees out of the winter slumber. In some cases that required repotting, but in all cases that required
cleaning the pots, removing surface weeds, and tidying up the foliage. Thanks to all who brought their trees on
Friday afternoon and returned on Sunday to pick them up.

Many of those same folks also stayed and helped with set-up
and tear down. Set-up began on Friday afternoon around
3:00 p.m. As trees, stands, and companion plants were
arriving, the exhibit tables were arranged and draped,
backdrops were assembled, and the trees were sorted. Pots
were treated with walnut oil for an appealing sheen then felt
was applied to the bottom of each pot. The stands were
dusted and polished and then the hard part began; selecting
| which tree goes where, on what stand, and with what, if any,
companion plant. Learning how those decisions are made is
quite interesting. The only missing element was the use of
scrolls which are often present in bonsai display. Perhaps
we can acquire some among our membership in the coming
year to make the next exhibit even better. The final touch was the labeling of each tree by common name and
species, along with the estimate of age. By 9 p.m. that evening, we were set to go.

5/*.'696H##A43+, ' 1&)#%. TH#('8/34,)

The trees displayed were of many styles: formal upright, informal upright, semi-cascade, forest, and slanted.
Among the 30 trees displayed were Chinese Elm, Catlin Elm, Junipers, Black Pine, Loblolly Pine, Parsley (contd)
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Arboretum Show in Review (contd)

Hawthorn, Desert Sage, and a beautiful Azalea at just the
right peak in bloom. Others included Elaeagnus, Japanese
Boxwood, Banyan, Ashoka, Cedar ElIm, Pomegranate, Water
Elm, and Fukien Tea. Several collected native trees were
among the group, including the oldest tree in the show --- a
100-year-old Ashe Juniper collected near Fort Hood in
Texas. As a matter of fact that tree, owned by David
Schleser, came in 3" overall in the People’s Choice vote, and
John Miller's forest planting of Catlin Elms took 2™ place.
Congratulations to both John and David as well.

As usual, tear down took a fraction of the time as set-up.
Thanks to all who stayed and helped. We were packed up
and loaded in 90 minutes. Great teamwork everyone! e

9&$%:';*#4,43+,'<,*4'5=.%243

USPS Bonsai Stamp

Have you heard the news? There is now a postage stamp series issued by the United State Postal Service reflecting
bonsai.

Per their website, on "“January 23, 2012, in Sacramento, California, the Postal Service™ will issue a Bonsai stamp
(Forever® priced at 45 cents), in five designs in a pressure-sensitive adhesive (PSA) double-sided booklet of 20 (Item
688000). With these five stamps, the U.S. Postal Service® celebrates the beauty of bonsai, a horticultural art form that
has become quite popular in the United States.”

The stamps can be ordered online at|www.usps.com/shop| or by calling 800-STAMP-24.
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We've got some great
vendors lined up to
provide us with tools, pots,
supplies and inspiration
with beautiful bonsai and
pre-bonsai ready for our
eager hands. Check out
our line-up of vendors:

Artistic Trees - A bonsai nursery owned by Estella
Flather, one of the founding members of the Ft. Worth
Bonsai Society. She has taught classes and previous
convention workshops and will be bringing many of her
bonsai trees, pots, and supplies for sale.

Bent Tree Bonsai — A bonsai nursery owned by Ray
Hernandez, a longtime member of both the Dallas and
Ft. Worth bonsai clubs and accomplished bonsai grower
and artist. Ray will be bringing both finished bonsai and
pre-bonsai material and supplies for sale.

BonsaiSmiths — Our very own Howard and Sylvia
Smith, accomplished artists and teachers will be bringing
some of their outstanding bonsai trees and pre-bonsai
material for sale.

H & F Imports — Andy Shi is an importer of all kinds
of bonsai pots and supplies. Based in Florida, he also
imports bonsai and pre-bonsai material, particularly
Zelkova, Ficus, Fukian Tea, Serissa, and Sweet Plum. He
will be bringing both pots and trees, along with supplies.

Mossrock Studio - Andy Sankowski is a ceramics
artist from the Houston area. He joins us to show and
sell his custom bonsai pots. Andy uses a downdraft gas
kiln, making each glazing and pot design truly unique.

Tea Garden Nursery - Tuong Ton runs a large
nursery in Arlington, TX carrying both landscape and
potted plant material, including orchids and lucky plants.
However one of his specialties is bonsai so Tuong will be
brining both bonsai and pre-bonsai material to the show.

Timeless Trees — As Hurley Johnson readily admits,
his business is a hobby gone awry. Born out of a need
for education and material in the Houston area, he has
become a great source of knowledge and inspiration to
all who visit with him. He will be bringing quality trees,
pots, and supplies for sale.

Convention Update
Meet our Vendors - April 26*"- 29"

Sunshine Miniature Trees - Richard Sunshine has
been operating Sunshine Miniature Trees, based in
Dallas, for over 45 years. It is one of the oldest bonsai
nurseries in this area and has an extensive of collection
of trees from all over the world. He will be bringing
bonsai trees, pots, and stands for sale.

Be sure to join us Thursday, April 26" at 6:30 p.m. for
our Vendor Preview Reception. All of our vendors will be
there to enjoy meeting you and showing you what they
have brought. There will be hors d’oeuvres and a cash
bar for your enjoyment. The hotel has been newly
renovated and we are one of the first groups to hold an
event there so it should be lovely. Hope you can join us.

Here is a preliminary schedule of events for the
weekend.

Thursday

6:30 p.m. Vendor Preview Reception

Friday

8:00 a.m. Vendor Area Opens

8:30 a.m. Workshops

11:45 a.m. Raffle Drawing

12:00 p.m. Lunch featuring Kathy Shaner Lecture

1:00 p.m. Exhibit Area Opens

1:30 p.m. Workshops

2:15 p.m. Docent Tour of Exhibit Area

5:00 p.m. Raffle Drawing

5:00 p.m. Cash Bar Opens

5:45 p.m. Exhibit Critique — Ryan Neil

6:30 p.m. Welcome Dinner / Artists’
Demonstrations

Saturday

8:00 a.m. Vendor Area Opens

8:30 a.m. Workshops

9:00 a.m. Exhibit Area Opens

11:45 a.m. Raffle Drawing

12:00 p.m. Lunch featuring Kathy Shaner Lecture

1:30 p.m. Workshops

2:00 p.m. Docent Tour of Exhibit Area

2:30 p.m. Demonstration — Ryan Neil***

5:00 p.m. Raffle Drawing

5:00 p.m. Cash Bar Opens

5:45 p.m. Exhibit Critique — Kathy Shaner

6:30 p.m. Dinner / Auction

*** Open to Full and Observation only registrants
(continued)

I"HBO6&(")&*+, " %//%$0'1232'1"4'5678990":&);%<=$"#0'> CBABBSE LS ()*+,-+).-101)23,44,+')5



BSD NEWSLETTER PAGE 7
APRIL 2012

Convention
Update

(continued)

Sunday

8:30 a.m. Vendor Area Opens

8:30 a.m. Exhibit Area Opens

8:45 a.m. Exhibit Critique — Michael Hagedorn
9:30 a.m. Brunch / Ryan Neil Demonstration
11:45 a.m. Raffle Drawing

12:00 p.m. Convention Ends

It should be a fantastic weekend. Have you registered
yet? If you can't do the full weekend, we urge you to at
least sign up for Observation and/or perhaps Friday
night's dinner so you get to see the guest artists in
action. Please get your forms in as soon as possible so
we have enough meals and can prepare a name badge
for you reflecting BSD as your home club. The form is
on our website and there will be copies at the April
meeting.

We need volunteers to help throughout the weekend so
if you aren't signed up yet, please notify any board
member of your availability. Thanks and hope you can
join the fun! &

Bonsai Novice
by Hiram Quinones (hobbyist since 2009)

Candle Pruning on Black Pines
Who Knew?

This month’s Bonsai Novice has to do with de-candling
black pines. This has been a bit of a mystery to me so I
thought I'd look into what it really means. Turns out it
isn't as complicated as I thought.

Springtime is the time to shape your pines especially
your black pines. But first let's define the term candle
(not the light.)

Candles on a pine are the long, tender shoots that
appear in spring. An entire branch, sub branches, and

needles are condensed into thin fingers or candle-shaped
growth. They are usually in clusters with one dominant
or larger candle surrounded by smaller candles. The
dominant candle becomes a long, straight branch and
the smaller candles become its side branches.

By removing or reducing
the primary, or dominant
candle, you can shorten
the mature branch and
cause the tree to produce
many smaller branches at
more desirable angles.
These can later be
selected to guide growth
and provide attractive
angles in the branching.
In this way, the inter-
nodal length between
branching becomes
closer toward the ends of
the branches, giving the
tree an older, mature
appearance.

Candles should be removed while they are still tender
enough to be snapped with the fingers and before
needles begin to form. Whether this is early or late in the
season is dependent on the growing conditions. This
includes climate, exposure, and the vigor of the
particular specimen. The later the primary candles are
removed, the shorter the secondary branches will be, but
this does affect the vigor of the tree as well.

Snap out the central candle and leave the smaller
secondary candle and buds. It may be desirable to
remove more than one bud in some cases. This may not
be desirable in areas where longer growth is desired. Try
to think several years into the future when making these
choices.

As the secondary candles develop, it may be desirable to
reduce some or all of those as well. The remaining
length of each candle depends on the particular growing
conditions and vigor of the tree. And again, the later
these candles are removed, the shorter and more
compact the growth will be.

As the tree approaches its desired final shape, the
central candle should be removed completely. All
secondary candles should be pinched back as well. This
produces even shorter internodes, tighter growth, and a
tree with the rounded apex of a mature pine. The
results of the spring "candling" should be evident the
following fall. &
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March Bonsai

Tips and Advice
by John Miller

The lack of cold this winter has everything messed up
schedule wise. Some of my oaks are beating some of the
cedar elms in leafing out. | think the post oaks were the
first and they usually wait until after the live oaks drop
foliage. The old farmer’'s saying was that you should
plant corn when the oak leaves are as big as a squirrel’s
ear. So maybe that means we will get by without a late
freeze.

The early budding has put an end to most repotting.
There may be some like the dwarf yaupon that may still
be done but it will depend on your particular back yard. It
is still too early for the tropicals; they should usually be
held until the night temperatures are in no danger of
going below 60.

Most trees will do well in the full sun at this time of year.
However, if you have had them in partial shade be
careful about moving them directly into full sun. They
probably should be acclimated gradually. Too much
wind will cause the leaves to burn. Some damage may
not be noticeable until hot weather. Plan ahead for
having some protection for later on. | use 30% shade
cloth on cedar elms, oaks, and trident maples. 50%
works for most others like Japanese maples, Chinese
elm and azalea.

Do not let the extra spate of work caused by everything
breaking dormancy at once cause you to let the trimming
slide. If the new growth gets long it causes heavy twigs
and long internodes and you lose the nice development
you work so hard to get.

At the risk of repeating the process too much | repeat it
for the beginners. On elms and other trees with leaves
appearing alternately down the shoot, do not let more
than 5 new leaves appear. Cut back to 2 or 3 leaves,
leaving the last leaf on the side that you want the new
growth to appear. On maples and others with leaves
coming in pairs on opposite sides of the twig, cut the
center shoot as soon as you can determine it. Tweezers
work best for this operation. Since the shoots do not all
open at the same time this could be a daily chore for the
best results.

A good organic program takes care of both the feeding
and the insect problems. | recommend the mixture of 1
tablespoon each of fish emulsion, liquid kelp, molasses
and apple cider vinegar to a gallon of water. | use the
mixture both as a foliar spray and as a soil drench
fertilizer. As a weekly foliar spray it keeps aphids and
mites under control as well as any other insect I‘'ve had.
The prime requirement is to cover the entire plant, top

and bottom of the leaves with a fine mist sprayer (hose
end sprayers are usually too coarse). | try to drench soil
twice a month partly because | don’t think the plant can
absorb all the minor elements it needs thru the foliage. It
is a good practice to also use fertilizer cakes on the
surface of the soil which feeds a bit every time you water.

Fungal diseases can show up with damp weather. Leaf
spot can be serious on Catlin and Chinese elms and on
hollies. Mildew shows up later with warmer weather.
There are organic fungicides available, potassium
bicarbonate or baking soda (sodium bicarbonate). Check
an organics nursery or publications. A 1% solution of
hydrogen peroxide (dilute the standard 3% store bought
stuff 2 parts water to each part peroxide) is also
recommended but it can injure very new foliage.

Be sure to check your soils each day for proper water
content. It is easy to assume that the soil has plenty of
water when the days are cool or there has been some
rain. It's also too easy for a tree with full leaves to shed
water outside of the pot or a good sun and low humidity
after a front to dry the soil. | suggest that you remove
most of the moss so that you can see and feel the sail in
order to determine how dry it is. (Moss growing on the
trunk or roots will cause the bark to rot also) An
automatic watering system will be an aid but you should
not rely on it to replace hand watering. Hand watering
allows you to adjust the watering for each tree
individually. Also most automatic systems use a drip
system which only waters a small spot in shallow
containers.

If you have early blooming azaleas, you should remove
some of the buds. Most azaleas have way too many
buds to look good when they do not have room to open
fully.

As always feel free to bring your trees in for discussion
and advice at our next meeting. That helps everyone
learn.

And last but surely as important as the rest if you want to
learn bonsai, get to the Lone Star Bonsai Federation
convention being hosted by our club this year. If you
haven’t received any literature, take a look on our
website at [www.bonsaisocietyofdallas.com| At a
minimum you should sign up for silent observation to
watch and learn from the pros.

[/f you have any questions about what has been
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John or any other experienced member at one of our
meetings.] s
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Bonsai, Japanese & Chinese Pots,

Stands, Tools, Books, Suiseki, Howard and Sylwa Smlth

Pre-mixed Bonsai Soil, Akadama, www.BonsaiSmiths.net * Cultivators of fine trees
Lava, Pumice bonsaismiths@earthlink.net « Collection maintenance
Tel# (972) 754-9883 * Private instruction
! Fax# (972) 661-0694 * Classes, lectures & demos

[www.bonsaiware.com]

[www.bonsaismiths.net|

L\
Sanderson Creek Bonsai

Cell: (469) 648-8202
1634 Stella Street, Fort Worth, Texas

Bonsai, collected and pre-bonsai trees, sieved soil,
lava, pumice, exp-shale, kanuma, akadama, pots,

_ Dyna-rok, Joshua Roth tools, classes and granite
lanterns.

RN

wide range of quality
Indoor and Outdoor
Bonsai & preBonsai

A 1 "=
Sl You are welcomed! Sl Instruction-Tools-Pots

Supplies

Hours: Tuesday thru Friday 2:00 pm to 6:00 pm
Saturday 10:00 am to 5:00 pm Ray Hernandez-owner 5915 S. Cockrell Hill
By appointment only Dallas, Texas 75236

e-store www.sandersonbonsai.com  ph# 817-534-3220

www.sandersonbonsai.com

[www.benttreebonsai.blogspot.com]|

Generous Businesses Give Discounts
to BSD Members

Identify yourself as a BSD member at the following
participating businesses for a 10% discount on
merchandise:

¢ The Bonsai Smiths ¢ Sanderson Creek Bonsai
¢ Ray Hernandez's Bent Tree Bonsai

¢ Dallas Bonsai Garden

We are so grateful to these businesses for their generosity
to BSD members! If you have a business and would like to
offer a discount to club members, please contact Hiram
Quinones at{hiramaguinones@yahoo.com|
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